
 

 

 

South T-Bar Ranch Property Owners Association, Inc. 
Minutes for November 8, 2014 

Regular Meeting of the Board of Directors 
 

I. CALL TO ORDER 8:00 am 
 
The November meeting of the Board of Directors of the South T-Bar Ranch Property Owners 
Association was held via conference call and in person at B Cornella’s home on the ranch on 
November 8, 2014.  M Wolfe, President, called the meeting to order.  A quorum was present with 
the following directors attending: 

 

• Curtis Eulert 

• Michael Omohundro 

• Will Hoskins 

• Betty Sue Cornella 

• Martha Parkey 

• Jack Davis – via conference call 

• Mike Wolfe 

• Joe Price – via conference call 

• Anelladee Spencer – via conference call  
 
Margaret Scott – absent 
 
Members present:  Ann Eulert, Becky Renck, Paula Hoskins, Rick Averna – via conference 
call. 
 

II. APPROVAL OF BOARD MINUTES   
 

The October POA Board meeting minutes were presented for approval as amended. A motion to 
approve the minutes as presented was made by M Wolfe, 2nd by W Hoskins. A Spencer 
abstained.  Minutes were approved.  
 
  

III. RATIFICATION OF ACTIONS TAKEN SINCE THE LAST MEETING 
 
None. 
 
 

IV. FINANCIAL REPORT 
 
The October Financial report was presented by B Cornella (attached). 
 
All assessments have now been paid. 
Grazing lease fee of $1800 has been paid. 
Final bill for road signs has not been received.  W Hoskins will call the Dept of Corrections to 
follow up. 
 

V. OLD BUSINESS 
 
Committee reports: 
 
Infrastructure:   
  



 

 

C Eulert reported that road maintenance on South T-Bar Trail was completed last month. 
 
Reflective Markers:  M Omohundro reported that the reflective markers that he purchased for his 
property are not substantial enough for the ranch roads. He is waiting on samples of the 72” 
markers for possible ranch roads.  They are backordered for 4 weeks, which will delay installation 
previously slated for December. 
 
Communications: Discussion on having the newsletter sent out more frequently with less 
content in each issue, perhaps just one page.  W Hoskins will work with B Renck to accomplish 
this. 
 
Legal and Financial:  J Price will be meeting with D Johnson in the next week to discuss reserve 
budget. 
 
2015 Budget and Related Petition:  (attached) 
M Wolfe reported that the $21000 that was unspent from the 2013 Budget was due to dry 
conditions that did not allow for routine road maintenance and a dry year with less snow removal 
than normal.  
He proposed changes to the 2015 Draft Budget to include the 2015 annual assessment be $350 
and to replace the non-functional cistern on the ranch,  add an additional cistern at the back of 
the ranch, proceed with weed removal on the roads, and possibly upgrade the website. 
Discussion began with A Eulert asking if it was possible to make the assessment reduction a 
credit vs. a reduction. 
R Averna doesn’t agree with the proposed reduced annual assessment; thinking that it is 
circumventing the petition. 
W Hoskins thinks the cost of the cisterns should come out of the reserve funds, not the operating 
budget. 
B Cornella feels that the annual assessment should stay at $395 or the reserve fund will 
decrease due to needing funds from it to meet expenses.  A catastrophic event could cost more 
than the current reserve fund.  There are more full time residents on the ranch which will increase 
road maintenance and trash costs. 
M Omohundro agrees that the cost of the cisterns should come from the reserve funds. 
C Eulert feels the assessment should continue at $395 because a bad snow year will increase 
the snow removal costs so much that the lower assessment will not allow enough funds to pay for 
it.  He feels the current budget for the website is sufficient to upgrade it. 
J Price stated that there has only been two years where the POA has had sufficient funds to 
manage the budget.  He feels that at least another year of managing the budget in a healthy 
position is needed before we can think about reducing the annual assessment. 
A Spencer cited past discussions on lowering the annual assessment and if the allowed increase 
is only 12%, it could take too long to get back to $395 if costs keep increasing every year.  She 
feels it is not productive to decrease the annual assessment. 
B Renck agrees with J Price and B Cornella that the budget needs to have more time to be stable 
before the annual assessment is lowered.  The reserve funds still needs to be funded. 
M Omohundro feels the reserved fund is correctly funded. 
R Averna feels the reserve fund is over funded and feels that even if there is a bad snow year 
that in 3-4 seasons the costs will even out.  He feels the fire cisterns are unnecessary and a 
luxury. 
M Wolfe states it is the board’s responsibility to maintain and enhance the property values on the 
ranch. 
J Davis feels a reduced annual assessment will necessitate spending reserve funds and 
depleting the balance of it. 
M Wolfe states the discussion shows the board wants to keep the assessment the same; the 
cistern costs should come from the reserve funds.  The line item Repairs/Maint/Supplies should 
be increased to $1000 due to the need to address the noxious weeds along the ranch roads. 
Due to a trash removal cost increase, that line item has to be increased. 
J Price said that there is currently no means to add capital items to the budget. 



 

 

W Hoskins motioned that the 2015 Budget be approved as amended.  M Omohundro 2nd.  Budget 
was approved. 
 

VI. NEW BUSINESS 
 
Hunting Policy:  M Wolfe is concerned that there were as many or more non-POA members 
unaccompanied by a POA member than actual POA members hunting on the ranch.  A policy is 
needed to address guests and trespassing.  He will work on a policy for discussion.  A newsletter 
article about the hunting policy would be a good way to communicate to POA members. 
 

VII. POA MEMBER COMMENTS:  . 
 

VIII. CLOSED SESSION:  To discuss legal advice received on the petition of the annual assessment.  
After the closed session, it was announced that the petition was denied. (petition and response 
attached) 

 

IX. ADJOURNMENT:  10:20 am 
 
Motion was made by C Eulert to adjourn meeting.  M Wolfe 2nd.  Motion passed and the meeting 
was adjourned. 

      
_______________________________ 
Respectfully submitted by 
M Parkey, Secretary 
South T-Bar Ranch  
 
 
Prepared by M Parkey 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 

 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 

 
 
 



 

 

 



 

 

 
 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 



 

  



 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 



 

 

The Board’s Petition Response delivered via e-mail to petitioners, November 9, 2014 

 

Thank you for the petition received by the Board on October 9, 2014.  The Board appreciates 

input from all association members and continues to act in the interest of the membership as a 

whole.   It is the Board’s responsibility to develop the budget and establish annual assessments 

in accordance with the association’s by-laws*.  The Board will continue to carry out its 

responsibilities.   As you said, the association is in great financial shape because of the good 

work of this and previous Boards.  It is the Board’s intention to maintain the association’s 

financial condition and act in a responsible manner. 

  

There are some points in your petition discussion that require clarification.   Historically the 

income from annual assessments covered the expenses of the association.  Any funds left over 

at the end of the year were rolled into a reserve fund.   There were seldom substantial excess 

funds.  In 2013 the association had a surplus because of an extremely mild winter, reducing the 

expenditures on snow removal, and an extremely dry summer where our road contractor was 

unable to perform routine maintenance.  The 2013 surplus was transferred to the reserve fund 

in 2014 after the December bills were paid.  The petition creates the impression that there was a 

surplus of $43,276.11 when in fact the surplus was $21,020.  The only reason that this surplus 

existed was the previously mentioned lack of road maintenance and lack of snow removal.  In 

this situation, the Board explored options to return the $21,020 to the owners and, if the 

association had been subject to CCIOA, these unspent dollars would have been returned.  

Unfortunately since we are not subject to CCIOA the funds had to be transferred to the reserve 

account.  

  

It is the Board’s responsibility to manage the business activities of the association.  The 

association has always had a reserve fund and the mineral incomes were added to that 

established fund in the normal course of business.  Prior Boards identified the association 

assets, researched their potential life spans and established a reserve plan and reserve budget 

to effectively manage both the assets and the fund.  

  

The petition states that the reserve fund is growing.  In fact the fund dollars are being spent in 

accordance with the reserve plan to protect and enhance the value, desirability and 

attractiveness of the ranch property.  It is natural for a reserve fund balance to go up and down 

as expenditures are anticipated and met.  This is not a sign that the reserve fund is over-

funded.  In 2014 new signage was installed and several miles of roads were re-graveled.  At the 

present time the fund balance is $194,421 not the $236,000+ noted in the petition discussion. 

  



 

 

We examined the minutes of the 2007 and 2008 special meetings for any discussion and 

understandings regarding the distribution of POA mineral sale income.  There are no comments 

or discussions reflected in the special meeting minutes regarding the distribution of POA mineral 

sale income.  There was some discussion about the return of income during an attorney 

question and answer session prior to our 2008 annual meeting but the requirement to return 

funds was a CCIOA requirement and we are not a CCIOA organization.  

  

During the 2014 annual meeting the membership discussed the Board’s path forward including 

the reserve fund and the amount of annual assessment.   The members present were in general 

agreement with and supported Board’s existing policies and non-return of funds.  

  

The Board will continue to conduct association business in accordance with the association by-

laws.  After consideration your petition requesting that a membership vote be conducted on the 

annual assessment and 2015 budget is respectfully denied.   The Board will continue to monitor 

changing economic conditions and will consider assessment increases or decreases as part of 

the budget process.  

  

  

  

* Bylaws of the South T-Bar Ranch Property Owners Association, Inc. Article III, Section1, (e) 

Powers and Duties of the Board of Directors. 

  

“To prepare a budget for the POA in the manner set forth in the Declaration to determine the 

amount of the expense assessments payable by the Owners to meet the expenses of the 

Property…decrease or increase the amount of expense assessments…” 

  

  

Mike Wolfe, President 

South T-Bar Ranch Property Owners Association 

•  

 


